
“Too digital” 
 
 
Everywhere we look these days, things are being converted to “digital”.  
Whenever I turn on the TV news, a reporter or news anchor is reminding 
me of the number of days until the TV stations pull the plug on sending 
TV signals the traditional “analog” way and begin sending them 
“digitally”.  If anyone has a traditional TV they’ll be without a 
picture or sound once the changeover takes place unless they have 
purchased a nifty converter box!  There are other details involved 
concerning antennas, cables, and other issues.  You’ve heard it all; 
too, I’m sure.   
 
Will we really be better off with “digital” TV broadcasts?  It all 
depends on how you “look” at it, pun intended.  Initially, this whole 
process has been quite confusing despite the efforts of the local news 
media.  The organization responsible for dispensing those discount 
coupons to the many thousands of people in need of those converter 
boxes has been unable to keep up with the demand.  Apparently, they 
must be understaffed and under budget.  My coupon has not arrived, yet.  
I applied for it last fall, 2008.   
 
Personally, I am against this mandatory change in how our TV signals 
will be broadcast.  Even with the education that “they” are trying to 
provide the public masses, many people just don’t understand what will 
happen.  I expect chaos when that dreadful day arrives when TV’s 
everywhere go black.  It leads me to ask, why are we doing this? Was 
our traditional method of analog broadcasting of TV really that bad?  
Will we really benefit that much because the signal arrives to our TV 
sets as a “digital” signal?   
 
Back in 1974, I began my fourth year at a private Bible College.  I 
lived in a long two-story residence hall nicknamed the “Longhouse”.  
The first floor was made up of several single-family apartment homes.  
The second floor was a dorm with individual rooms.  Young married 
couples occupied most of the rooms.  There were two very small rooms on 
the end suitable for a single person at best. 
 
I lived in one of these tiny rooms.  You could almost reach all four 
walls while standing in the center of the room.  I told people I had to 
leave the room just to “change my mind” it was so small.  We all shared 
a common living room, a kitchenette, and several bathrooms.  I was the 
only person lucky enough to own a TV.  It was a 12-inch black and white 
with an antenna poking out of the top.  Every Saturday night I would 
bring that TV into the living room.  Everyone would gather around and 
we’d watch a night of comedy programs highlighted by the “Carol Burnett 
Show”.   
 
Someone would bring a batch of popcorn, someone else would bring a 
heaping bowl of M & M candies, and there would usually be ice cream 
with toppings.  We were not watching a “digital” picture.  It was not a 
wide high-definition picture.  Heck, it wasn’t even in color.  Did that 
really matter?  Did we enjoy the shows less because they were analog 
and in black and white? 
 
Continued 
 



 
 
On Sunday afternoons during the winter, I would watch NBA games on that 
little B/W TV in my tiny room in the “Longhouse”.  Watching the Celtics 
play was fun and exciting.  Those are good memories.  I could take that 
little TV anywhere on campus and have instant entertainment.  Years 
later, in the early 80’s, I bought a portable 5 inch B/W TV.  It could 
run on AC power and batteries.  It even included a DC car cord for 
travel.  I could take that TV into the garage, workshop, out on the 
patio, or set it on the kitchen counter.  My friend, Stan, is an avid 
ice fisherman.  There were times he would borrow that little TV to use 
in his heated icehouse to watch the football games. 
 
Sadly, those days are coming to an end.  Now, we’ll have to drag along 
converter boxes, cables, additional antennas, and who knows what else, 
simply to watch TV away from our living rooms.  I’m not looking forward 
to it.   
 
Will a mystery movie be more engrossing as a digital broadcast?  Will 
we laugh harder at comedies when they are no longer broadcast as 
traditional TV signals?  Will all of the shows we loved to watch be 
that much better because there may be a bit more detail or the picture 
a tad wider?  I say no to each of these questions. 
 
I admit, watching a sporting event or movie in high-definition is a 
treat, but I certainly enjoyed watching it before when it was 
“regular”.  I’m going to miss the portability that TV once offered.  
There are many people out there, particularly older people, who rely on 
their traditional TV’s and traditional TV broadcast methods to keep 
them in touch with the world.  Cutting them off completely is the wrong 
thing to do.  I only wish that the broadcasters would have considered a 
simultaneous broadcast of “analog” and “digital”, and a more gradual 
transition to digital.   
 
While we’re at it, let’s make all smoker’s quit cold turkey on a 
certain date with no access to tobacco products whatsoever.  That might 
be a good idea for those who drink, too.  How well would these plans go 
over with the public?  None too well, I think.   
 
“Too digital”.  Too many things have gone digital.  Too many things are 
complicated.  It appears that one of our simplest and most common 
pleasures of life will fall victim to becoming, “too digital”.  I may 
consider wearing socks, dark socks, on Tuesday, February 17, 2009, the 
day my little B/W TV will be silenced forever.  I may wear those dark 
socks at “half mast”, too.  It will no longer provide the local TV news 
while I’m tinkering in the garage or workshop.  My friend, Stan, will 
not be watching the Minnesota Vikings in his icehouse.   
 
I guess I’ll settle for all of those good memories that traditional TV 
broadcasting provided these many years.  Yes, it is possible to get, 
“too digital”. 
 


